Burrough Green Parish Council Meeting 

Minutes of Monday 27th November 2017 held in Reading Rooms at 7.45pm


Councillors present: Cllr. Greg Way (GW) Vice Chair, Cllr. Veronica Mustoe (VM), Cllr. Ken Simpson (KS) & Cllr. Mark Penhaligan (MP).
In attendance:   Vicky Bright – Clerk & Cllr Alan Sharp (ECDC).

	Item
	The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
	Action

	17/11/1

i)

ii)
17/11/2
	Public Forum – LGA 1972, Section 100(1):
There were 9 members of the public present.
Residents discussed concerns over the proposed development of 5 dwellings at Sheriffs Court (17/01681/OUT). Concerns were raised over the development being out of keeping with the neighbouring properties, setting precedent for further development in a Conservation area and outside the Building Line and the fact that it was promised no further development would happen on the land after the last development, which was granted on exceptional circumstances, due to a need for Social Housing. The Access road is not suitable for further properties and vehicles and is a Safety issue with the Green and Play Area in close proximity. The need for more housing in Burrough Green was questioned. Increase to traffic volume and the issue of speeding in the village was highlighted, along with insufficient parking provision.
Local Authority Reports:
Cambridgeshire County Council.  None.

East Cambridgeshire District Council - Cllr Sharp reported to the meeting;
The Local Plan has been approved by Full Council and there is now a 5-year land supply, consultation will run from 8th November to 19th December 2017. The Plan will then go to Secretary of State, after Christmas for approval. An Inspector will be appointed and it is likely that the Plan, if approved, will be formalised in Autumn 2018.
There is a District Wide Tourism Plan in draft.

At Full Council last Thursday, the Boundary changes were approved, this will reduce Councillor’s from 650 to 600.  This now goes to Parliament.

Accepted Apologies for absence - LGA 1972, Section 85(1) & (2): 

Cllr. Jo Batting, Cllr. Ansa Khan & Cllr. Angela Harris.
	

	
	
	

	17/11/3
17/11/4

	Members Declaration of Interest (for items on the agenda) – LGA 2000 Part III:
None.
Minutes of the last meeting -  LGA 1972, Schedule 12, para 41(2):
Resolved 17/11/4.01

To adopt the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 25th September 2017 as a true statement and these were signed by the Vice Chairman (GW), in the absence of the Chair.   
	

	17/11/5
i)
ii)
	Matters arising from the minutes
Clerks Report

The Clerk advised that she is attending Training on Understanding Planning on 15th January 2018, places are still available at £10 per delegate. Cllr. Mustoe expressed an interest in also attending.
The Clerk advised that Mijan Ltd (Internal Auditor) have sent a letter advising their costs will increase to £60 for the year 2017/18 Internal Audit.

Councillors Reports

None.

	

	
	
	

	17/11/6
17/11/7
i)
ii)

iii)

17/11/8
i)
ii)

iii)
	Correspondence:  
ECDC Local Plan consultation 8th November 2017 to 19th December 2017 www.eastcambs.objective.co.uk/portal/pslp/proposed_submission
Email: planningpolicy@eastcambs.gov.uk
The Cambridgeshire Annual Public Health Report 2017b is now available to view;

http://cambridgeshireinsight.org.uk/health/aphr
Planning Applications for Consideration:    
17/01681/OUT – 5 Single storey dwellings with detached garages – Site to West of 10-20 Sheriffs Court, Burrough Green
Resolved 17/11/7.01

Objections to application 17/01681/OUT, with the following comments;
· The proposed development is outside the Building Line and is not recognised within the Local Plan and there are concerns regarding setting a precedent for further future development within a Conservation Area. The previous Sheriffs Court development was only approved due to special consideration for Social Housing and the Parish had been assured at that time that there would be no further development of the land. 

· The Access road is inadequate for the current dwellings and extra dwellings and cars would put extra pressure on the single track access leading to the estate. There is also a safety issue, as the single track access goes through the centre of a busy village Green and is adjacent to the children’s play area, which with construction traffic and extra cars/traffic post development, puts children and users of the green at risk.

· Our concerns regarding surface water and drainage on the site have not been addressed. The proposed development is on marsh land and it is believed that the current drainage in place, which was put in for the previous development, is only sufficient for the 6 houses within that development and is inadequate for further residential properties. We also raised concerns that the Archaeological Evaluation, dated June 2013, is in fact from the survey carried out for the previous Social Housing development and does not cover the body of the field on the site proposed for this development.

· The current parking at the estate is already an ongoing problem and is woefully inadequate, therefore parking for extra cars is a concern, especially due to the reduction of 5 spaces to allow for the Acer Tree to remain near the entrance.
17/01503/FUL – 5 Bedroom detached dwelling – The Forge, Main Street, Westley Waterless
Resolved 17/11/7.02
No Objections to 17/01503/FUL.
17/01963/FUL – Construction of Managing owner’s dwelling, stable worker’s dwelling and facility office, including previously approved garage and arena (resubmission of 16/00095/FUL) – Orchard park, Main Street, Westley Waterless
Resolved 17/11/7.01

No Objections to 17/01963/FUL.

For Information Only:

17/01715/TPO – Trees at Barn Owl Cottage, Bradley Road – Approved 31st October 2017.
17/01854/TRE – Tree at Tasma House, Bradley Road – Approved 6th November 2017.

17/01527/FUL – Proposed extension to 2 dwellings, Hermaness, 3 Bradley Road – Approved 5th October 2017.

17/01083/RMA – 8 Residential dwellings, Land south of 7-10 Hartfield Rd, Brinkley Road – Approved 25th October 2017.

ouse
Highways:

SID (VAS) & Traffic Calming Update

The data from the SID is being analysed and compiled and will be sent to the Police, to request further speed checks in the village. The Average speed recorded is 40mph, with the highest speed being 85mph. The idea of a second VAS Unit was discussed, however the Police recommendation is that it would not be beneficial and it is better to rotate the one unit, to avoid complacency
Footpaths Update

The ditch and hedges have been cleared on Byway 3 and a new pipe has been fitted on the gateway. 

Update on Barriers on the Lane between Bradley Road/Brinkley Road

No update received.
	

	17/11/9
i)

ii)

17/11/10
i)
ii)
iii)

iv)

17/11/11
i)

ii)

iii)

iv)
v)

17/11/12

	Play area:
Land Registry Update
Cllr. Khan to follow up on this.

Tree Works Quotes
The Clerk presented quotes from Alexander Talbot and Playscapes for tree works to the Elm tree in the play area.
Resolved 17/11/9.01

It was agreed to accept the quote for the tree works to the Elm in the Play Area from Alexander Talbot at a cost of £295.00.
Finance

Parish Council Bank Balances and Reconciliation

The bank balance was confirmed as £17,265.01 as of 30th October 2017.
Resolved 17/11/10.01

That the Bank balances and reconciliation of payments & receipts be received and adopted and signed & initialled as such by the Vice Chairman (GW), in the absence of the Chair.

Cheques for signing and approval

Resolved 17/11/10.02

It was agreed to approve the payments of the following outstanding invoices and the cheques were approved and signed by Cllr. Greg Way and Cllr. Ken Simpson.

Mr L Field
Grass cutting Oct/Nov
000692
£400.00
Mijan Ltd
Audit 2016/17
000693
£52.25
ICO
Data Protection Registration
000694
£35.00
 Mrs V Bright
Mileage & expenses
000695
£17.20
Mrs J Batting
Village Hall Training (CAS)
000696
£25.00
Chris Hall

Defibrillator installation

000697

£166.20

Mrs V Mustoe

Bench & notice board maintenance

000698

£84.20

General Data Protection Regulation Report
The Clerk presented the following report to Full Council;

The General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) has direct application and provides new rules, rights and obligations relating to hard copy and electronic management and use of personal data. The Data Protection Bill is the connected and complementary legislation which is currently passing through Parliament.

Although the interpretation and application of the legislation is not fully clear at this stage, there are certain requirements that are known and, accordingly, there are steps that the Council can take to work towards compliance by the relevant date of 25 May 2018. 

The process of ensuring compliance and conducting an assessment of the Council’s processes will help the council to focus on embedding best practice data management and administration, protecting the rights of individuals and, avoiding the interruption to business and costs associated with breaches and enforcement.   

The application of the requirements to local councils and parish meetings is confirmed in the wording of the legislation, in briefings from NALC lawyers and in a letter of 21 September 2017 from the Department of Department for Digital, Culture Media & Sport. It seems highly unlikely that the provisions will be disapplied to local councils and parish meetings. Further sector specific guidance is anticipated in due course. 

The new rules apply to data controllers and processors of personal data. The Council holds personal data including personnel information and records relating to members of the public. As a processor of data, the Council will have additional controls and, as a public body, it must appoint a Data Protection Officer (DPO) to advise and support the Council.

The Council may employ a DPO or appoint an external party. It cannot be a councillor as they are insufficiently independent. The DPO must have sufficient expertise for the role and would need to attend training. To date, the only training accessed by the Council has been introductory training held by SALC and the DPO Centre (an external commercial provider of data protection services), which has been helpful in providing an initial understanding of what is known and unknown about the data protection framework at this time. 

The DPO must represent the interests of individuals about whom data is held and, as such, should not be the person who determines the purpose or manner of processing personal data. We are waiting for definitive advice from NALC lawyers through SALC, but provisionally we have received an indication that, as things stand, it seems likely that their advice will be that the Clerk cannot be the DPO owing to their inherent conflict of interest. Use of a third party would not absolve the Council from the need for responsible practices and the need to deal appropriately with any breach.

Councillors will need to be mindful of the need for tighter controls over emails and data-sharing. In particular, it will be necessary to encrypt or anonymise personal data and ensure that personal data is only processed where lawful to do so.  It is important that initial work is conducted within the Council to ensure its administrative and electronic systems are suitably robust with data being suitably controlled and sharing suitably restricted.     

Resolved 17/11/10.03

1. The Council is considering the available options for appointing a DPO and has accessed initial training on the new regime.

2. The Council notes that all councillors will need to develop their own knowledge in this area and will be provided with guidance to support this as and when it becomes available. 

3. The Clerk will review the administrative and data systems and seek advice as necessary to ensure compliance and will report any areas of concern to Council. 

4. The Council will also consider whether it needs to obtain a third party assessment or employ the services of an external Data Protection Officer service. 

5. The determination of the purpose or manner of processing personal data will be delegated to Clerk until further guidance on managing conflicts of interest are obtained and/or a new member of staff/external party is appointed with DPO responsibility.  

6. The Clerk will alert council to any further developments and guidance. 

7. The Clerk will contact the Council’s insurers to determine the scope of any insurance cover in connection with the new rules and to determine whether there are any additional requirements from the insurers in order for any insurance to be effective.

8. The Clerk will contact the Council’s contractors to determine the steps that are in hand to ensure that they are compliant with the new rules.   

The DPO Centre Ltd can provide a quality, cost effective and appropriate route for councils of all sizes and complexities.   To ensure this is delivered in the most cost-effective way, group sessions will be organised at SALC, with the smallest councils being assessed in groups of 10 (so that the cost can be equally divided), through to large councils being assessed individually.  A similar process will be used to provide ongoing outsourced Data Protection Officer services.  These will be allocated based on the level of input expected for the size and complexity of each council, and to enable the DPO to complete the necessary documentation to demonstrate our accountability and compliance.  The approximate predicted costs for Category 3 (5k-25k, precept) are that we should be budgeting £800 for the first year with £400 for the second year+. The Clerk is working liaising with SALC to access this service when it is established and ready.
2018/19 Budget & Precept Setting

The Clerk presented a draft Budget for projected expenditure for 2018-19, of £13,771.00. Due to the new General Data Protection Regulations being enforced from May 2018 and our statutory obligation to comply, costs associated with this have to be included, which has significantly increased the expenditure for the year. Along, with the proposed costs for certain projects such as second SID, Gates/Bollards for Byway 3 and the increased costs of taking on the Reading Rooms, Insurance and repairs and maintenance. Therefore, the Clerk suggested an increase in the precept request for the year 2018/19 of £1,750.00, with a further £2,195.00 being used from reserves to balance the deficit. This would equate to a 17.5% increase to the tax payer (£0.85 per month). Cllr. Penhaligan suggested that given the current austerity measures and reductions to public services, such a large rise in the precept may not be taken well by parishioners, and that it would be best to reduce the increase and use more of the reserves to balance the deficit, and perhaps put on hold projects such as the second SID Unit. Councillors agreed between them that a 9% increase be requested instead. Cllr. Penhaligan calculated that a 9% increase would be a request of £9,393.00, an increase of £0.31 per month. The Clerk is to put a notice in the Village Voice and on the website.
Resolved 17/11/10.05

The Budget was approved and the precept request for 2018-19 was set at £9,393.00.
Parish Matters:
Defibrillator Update 
The Defibrillator is now installed and is registered with the Ambulance Service. The Clerk confirmed the Public Awareness/Training Session is booked for Saturday 20th January 2018 at 11am, in the Reading Room.
Update on Phone Box and Post Box (Top Road)

The Clerk confirmed that the telephony unit had been removed from the BT Phone Box, a consultation notice had apparently been displayed in the Phone box, but no consultation or notice had been issued to the Parish Council. The Royal Mail Post Box is to be repainted and cleaned within this financial year by Royal Mail.
Asset Maintenance Update

Cllr. Mustoe confirmed that her handyman had completed the works to the benches and the play area fence will be treated in the Spring 2018.
Tree Maintenance by the Pavilion and Pond Quotes
Cllr. Way confirmed that the trees at the Pond had been cut back, so no work was required on them anymore. The Clerk presented two quotes for the works to the Ash Tree beside the Pavilion from Alexander Talbot and Playscapes.
Resolved 17/11/11.01

It was agreed to accept the quote from Alexander Talbot to carry out the works to the Ash Tree by the Pavilion at a cost of £750.00

Reading Rooms Update & Action Plan

The Clerk presented a report from Cllr. Batting in her absence, following her attendance at a Seminar on Village Halls;
‘On Thursday 2nd November, I attended a conference on Village Halls led by Suffolk Council. Although this was not our county, there was still plenty of information available and some good advice handed out. I learned from Deborah Clark, Rural Evidence Manager at ACRE, that there is no big funding pot from the Council at present, but to look at the following for grants.

· Big Lottery Funding 

· Reaching Communities Fund

· Cambridge Community Foundation

Importantly, I learned that having a fully equipped, up to date village hall, with Wi-Fi, does encourage greater use. Many of the attendees were already using online booking systems, linked to the website, and were using social media, especially Facebook, to further promote their Village Hall. They were also registered with yourhall.co.uk. There is a grant available from Phone Co-op for connections and broadband, but there are obviously monthly running costs of £25 to provide this service.

It was recommended that a full village survey is carried out to assess what the community wants or needs, taking into account all inhabitants of the village; young, old, teenagers, young parents etc. There needs to be ongoing community involvement for this to be a success.

Once the results of the survey have been collated, then an initial business plan needs to be written, showing 

· where we are now,

· where we want to be, 

· how are we going to get there,

· what do we need to achieve it.

This should be reviewed every 3-6 months, to keep us on track. We can access specialist business support from Lisa Chambers at Cambridge ACRE, if we need to.

Helen Haynes prohelp@positivemedia.org  is a contact where professionals share time, expertise and help for free as part of a helping the community initiative. This may include surveyors, lawyers, builders etc. depending on our needs. There were also several companies who attended the Market Place, offering advice and guidance on matters such as becoming a Charitable Incorporate Organisation, Insurance, Interactive Support, Funding, PAT testing, building maintenance and replacement flooring! I do have business cards from those companies that I thought we may want to contact.’

The Clerk also presented a recent Risk Assessment carried out by Mark Batting and Jo Harrison, this identified certain emergency repairs that would need doing, to get the hall in a condition for hire and use;
1. Men’s urinals not working

2. Tap in disabled toilet not working

3. Leak in Ladies toilet.

4. Timer on microwave not working - recommend to buy a new one

The Clerk also raised the issues with the rear entrance light not working and the front door lock needing repair.

Resolved 17/11/11.02

It was agreed to proceed with getting these emergency repairs carried out as soon as possible, with the exception of the microwave.

The Clerk advised that the insurance renewal with AON UK Ltd of £886 per annum, is due in April 2018. The Parish Council’s Insurance provider has advised that to add the Reading Rooms and shed to the Parish Council Policy and Schedule would cost an extra £393.85, which is a saving of £492.15 per year.
The following plan was agreed;

· Cllr. Mustoe to join the Reading Rooms Committee

· To carry out a full Village Survey of the needs and wants

· Obtain current Building Surveys and Quotes for major works needed

· Improve the website, current marketing strategy of the hall

· Look into Wi-Fi and online bookings

· Create a Business plan

· Review and report every 3-6 months on progress made

Items for next Agenda:
· Play Area Land Registry Update
· Defibrillator Update

· Byway 3 Ditch/Hedges & Posts Update

· Reading Rooms Update 
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 9:58pm.

Signed:  Jo Batting                                                                                  Date: 8th January 2018
Chair, Burrough Green Parish Council
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